Robyn Stephenson

Holland MI USA

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

Why I left Australia.

In May of 2000 whilst driving to Canberra, as part of my role as a Business Consultant for the Australian Retailer’s Association I was involved in a motor vehicle accident. I had received whip lash so bad that I was permanently left with a condition called Dystonia or Spasmodic Torticollis. A severely debilitating condition that causes uncontrollable muscle spasms in my neck and shoulder. 

While at home recuperating I was bored, in pain and eager to find a better way to deal with the condition. I stumbled upon the National Spasmodic Torticollis Association in the USA. And found a support Bulletin Board for hundreds of people with the same condition as I. Finally I could share my feelings, learn non-medicated treatments and generally learn to live my life with the condition. I struck up a friendship with my now husband. The beauty of the internet you don’t ever think that you will meet so I we were honest about ourselves and just supportive of one another in the day to day hurdles of managing work and the other social activities that we shared as single people in our late twenties. We fell in love after months of talking daily and became engaged.

I left Australia December 28 2001, and came to the States under a visa waiver. We were married March 2 2002. And applied for an adjustment of status with the then Immigration and Naturalization Service. I was granted permanent residency status in August of 2003.

Our family Situation

I have two older sisters and my parents in Wollongong NSW.

My husband is an only child and the significant reason as to why we married and have so far settled here was at the desperate plea of my mother in law. We live in a small town in the mid west where family and Church are high on the priority list. We have honored my husband’s parent’s wishes. I have sisters at home and they have children so that my parents have other children and grandchildren to occupy their lives.

Since settling here we have become significant caregivers for my husband’s paternal grandparents. This is a role that I treasure and have taken on as an honor. To leave them now would leave a huge void in their lives. So our immediate future remains here in Holland Michigan.

On May 12, 2003 we welcomed the arrival of our first child Elliott Kathleen.

My work life

Before coming to the United States my employment history included the Royal Australian Navy, where I studied a Bachelor of Arts in History and South East Asian Politics at the Australian Defense Force Academy. I then studied a Bachelor of Science Psychology and the University of Wollongong and wanted to move into the world of corporate training after working as a Regional Manager for Bras N Things I became a trainer and Business Consultant for the Australian Retailers Association. The day of my motor vehicle accident I was driving to Canberra to deliver the AussieHost training program to businesses in the ACT for the influx of tourists during the Sydney Olympics.

Coming to the States and marrying, without prior authorization meant I was unable to commence paid employment until I received my employment authorization. I was able to begin volunteer work at the local Community Hospital, which I continued well after I had commenced paid employment. My dystonia had meant that I was unable to work the hours previously but 4 hours of administration was perfect. 

I now work at Holland Community Hospital 2 mornings per week in the front office.

I had discovered the Southern Cross Group in early 2002 and during the process of our campaign on overseas voting I became the Coordinator for North America. I now spend many hours a week assisting other Australians in the United States and Canada and educating people on what their rights and responsibilities as an Expat are. My role would be made much easier if this education were provided by government sources before Australians. I will refer the issues that I encounter on a daily basis to the submission that Southern Cross group will make and keep this submission purely my personal situation. I spend many hours working from in a volunteer capacity which provides me a great number of opportunities to interact with Australians from all walks of life in the USA. 

A Trailing Spouse

I consider myself to be a trailing spouse, as I have followed my husband to the United States for family reasons. After having the privilege of meeting and speaking with many trailing spouses in the last 2 years I have learnt with awe that a trailing spouse is by the far the most highly skilled resourceful and independent individual I have ever met. We have steep learning curves excel under pressure. We need to be for ourselves and the families that depend on us.

A trailing spouse is often the one responsible for all the personal administrative tasks that keep the family running. The bewildering tasks of finding equivalent foods in the supermarket, registering our children born overseas, renewing passports and ensuring our children are educated well knowing their identity as dual citizens. I worry how I will ever be of help to Ellie in her studies when I myself am on such a crash course in American History, Geography and Social Studies. And I gather up books on Australia at every opportunity so that I may be able to home school her on the place we call home.

Many of us don’t have access to attend the large (and expensive) functions in New York or Los Angeles. Instead we are scattered to the wind in suburban homes all across the United States. We stake our own little piece of Australia in our home. I read the Adventures of Blinky Bill and Old Man Emu to my daughter. I rock her to sleep singing Waltzing Matilda softly in her ear. And I pray to God that she feels the same way as I do about Australia. I break down when I hear “I still call Australia Home”. And I stand with pride before my Australian flag in my office each and every ANZAC day, my Order of Service printed out from the War Memorial Website and listen to Dawn Service on ABC radio. While my kelpie runs madly around the house trying to find the magpies and cockatoos he hears making their dawn songs.

I am in daily contact with family and friends. I promote Australia to anyone who will listen. All I have to do is walk the dogs to have an opportunity to promote Australia. If anyone is a shining example of Australian quality it is that red and tan kelpie that has kept me comforted through many homesick nights.

I love Australia and we intend on returning. Although I am concerned about some of the obstacles we will face in order to move home as a family.

We are a mixed bunch us Australian nomads circling the globe for one reason or another. But we are all Australian and deserve the right to vote in an electoral system as modern as its people. We need the respect of or government and programmes to show that you value our skills and talents so that we may bring it all home to benefit Australia, to keep her moving forward.

I hope you will take this into consideration when addressing issues that impact the Australian Diaspora.

Regards,

Robyn Stephenson

